Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Open Session – Monday, February 13, 2012
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Lance Kennedy

Paula Kibbe

Cally Minahan

Kevin Walsh

Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent of Schools

Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

Scott Knief, Principal – Middle High School

Ruby Maestas, Principal - Elementary School
Paula Foley, Associate Principal, Elementary School
Zachary Waddicor, Associate Principal, Elementary School

7:02 P.M.    Paula Kibbe opened the School Committee meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.

I
Comments from the General Public:  None.



II
Comments from the EAPC:  James Crosby, EAPC President and Linda Harju, Carver EAPC Vice President addressed the committee on behalf of and in support of the paraprofessional unit.  They expressed the magnitude of the responsibility and accomplishments of paraprofessionals and how valuable they are to the school system.  Letters from staff throughout the school system were also brought to committee in support of the paraprofessionals and their pending negotiations asking for a fair contract.  Pat Tobin and Jen Mitchell, Elementary teachers also addressed the committee lending their support.  Paula Kibbe stated how much the committee appreciated the information and the committee will continue to work toward a resolution of the negotiations.  Kevin Walsh also stated the committee was definitely well aware and appreciated how hard the paraprofessionals work.
III
Update by Student Advisory Council: Stephanie Bulcamino of Student Council reported the following activities.  Seniors held their annual Lock-In on February 3rd, and are starting preparations for Senior Show.  Juniors hosted White-Out Dance on Feb. 11th, with about 150 students attended.  The StuCo Excellence Book was submitted for review to MASC (conference will be in Hyannis March 7-9th with 8 Carver reps attending), T-shirt design contest fundraiser will start in March; Pennies for Patients will begin in Middle School on February 27th and go through Spirit week.  The money collected from Pennies for Patients will be donated to Leukemia and Lymphoma Society.   Spirit Week will be March 12-16 and Student Council Lock-In will be March 30.   No Captains Council report.
IV
Approval of Minutes: Motion by Kevin Walsh to approve regular session minutes of January 9, 2012.   Motion second by Lance Kennedy.  No discussion.   All in favor with one abstention, Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi. 
Motion by Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi to approve executive session minutes of January 17, 2012.   Motion second by Cally Minahan.  No discussion.  All in favor with one abstention, Lance Kennedy. 

V
Communications:  
A.  Day on the Hill:  Tuesday, March 27, 2012 will be the day to meet our contacts in House of Representatives and Senate offered in conjunction with Massachusetts Association of School Committees.  
B. U.S. Dept. of Education Civil Rights Collection:  Carver Public Schools have been selected for inclusion in the U.S. Dept. of Education 2011-12 Civil Rights Data Collection. The data is collected on key education and civil rights issues in our nation’s public schools, including student enrollment and educational programs and services, disaggregated by race/ethnicity, sex, limited English proficiency and disability. 
C. Mass Restaurant Competition:  Middle High School culinary instructor, Dan Portelance was proud to announce that on Feb. 3rd, Carver participated in the Massachusetts Pro Start Invitational competition.  Ten schools were in the competition at Cordon Bleu and Carver won 1st place in both culinary and management categories.  Chef Portelance recognized the teams of Culinary:  Zack Braccia, Justin Cheesman, Shelley Coyne, Dana Ferrante, and Ava Nardulo. Management team: Rebecca Contos, Ava Nardullo and Andrew Somerville.  The culinary team had to demonstrate their creative abilities through preparation of a three-course meal in only 60 minutes. The management team had to develop a restaurant proposal, delivering verbal presentation and apply critical thinking skills to challenges mangers face in day to day operations.  Both teams were observed and rated by judges from leading colleges and university and industry professionals. The students will move on to national level competition in Maryland in May. Chef Portelance thanked the parents, administration and school community for supporting the students and the program.
D. Science Week: Shari Fedorowicz introduced Elementary teachers: Deb Gesualdo and Bob Baldo to speak to their experiences with the pilot science program.  In an effort to increase the rigor in the science curriculum, a new concept of science week was introduced for K-5.  The students have intensive hands-on science experience with more inquiries and investigations, and a higher order of thinking.  It was interdisciplinary and reduced setup and clean-up times.  The FOSS Kits (Full Option Science System) were the materials used for a weeks worth of science instruction.  The students were pre and post tested with above average results.  Kudos extended to all the elementary teachers for their team work and efforts with this new program. 
E. NutriKids – New Lunch Program:  Kath Farrar gave an overview of the Food Services Department.  She spoke about the new nutrition federal standards which will go into effect in July 2012.  Carver Public Schools have already started to introduce students to these changes. Effective August 1st, the Massachusetts al la carte standards (vending machines, classroom parties, etc.,) will come into effect.  Carver Public Schools established a Wellness Policy several years ago with options for healthier eating. Additionally, Mrs. Farrar presented the new point of sale system called NutriKids.  The system will help with inventory, menu planning and money collection.  All students will be entered into the software system and assigned a pin number.  Cards will be distributed and the NutriKids program will bring up student’s account when they purchase breakfast and/or lunch.  Parents will be encouraged to pre-pay. If parents put $50 on their account, a bonus meal would be given.  The lunch price will remain the same.  Parents will be able to view their student’s menu selections as well as access nutritional values/information. The Middle High School will go “live” with NutriKids on March 20 and Elementary School on March 21st. The cost of the NutriKids software is at no expense to the taxpayer as the Food Service is a self-sufficient department.
VI     Reports from the Superintendent:
A. Personnel Updates:  Resignation of Christine Francis, Title I Math paraprofessional.  Two long term teacher substitutes were hired for English and Math for the Middle High School for two maternity leaves. 
B. Enrollment and Migration Updates: Enrollment and migration data was shared with committee.  For the first time in six years the student enrollment numbers are showing an upward trend.  This data will be provided to committee again in late spring. 
C. FY’13 Budget Level Service:  Liz Sorrell and Patrick Meagher presented the School Department budget for fiscal year 2013.  This is a level service budget built with projected revenues.  The cost center summary was listed for Central Office, Transportation, Special Education, Custodial/Maintenance, Technology, Elementary and Middle High School, Athletics and Salaries.  An analysis for each cost center was discussed including any reasons for change over FY’12.  Projected revenues including Governors budget, Town of Carver, and Chapter 70 currently indicate a $683,970 gap for level. Some discussion on sources to offset the gap were held, however, any definite measures to be taken are pending until firm revenues are known. 
D. Facilities Updates:  Patrick Meagher reported new panels were installed at elementary front building on 2nd floor which will support 4 new smart boards. $6000 was spent on this electrical update which gives us a little more flexibility.  Also installed, a new steam control value and hot water valve in kitchen and new uni-vent motor in classroom.  Bathroom and emergency lighting system need upgrading - $3000 cost. Intermittent intercom failures in back building, keeping an eye on it.  Lance Kennedy asked what the long term fix would be.  Patrick responded we might not even be able to get repair parts. At MHS, HVAC control repairs. And at Makepeace Center new HVAC system installed via capital outlay monies.  
E. Launch of Community Survey with Kevin Walsh and Liz Sorrell:  The company K12 Insight is modifying the final version of community survey regarding aging school buildings. Kevin Walsh stated the committee unanimously voted to move forward on this survey.  We are now pressed with making decisions on how we responsibly move forward.  The survey will go live on February 28th by paper and on-line release.  Response window is through March 9, 2012. Community will be made aware of survey through newspaper article/press releases, e-mail, Connect-Ed calls, school website and info-mercial broadcast on CCAT. 
VII    Recommendations from the Superintendent:
          A/B. Addition of READS Member Districts: A motion was made by Gina Marie
      Hanlon-Cavicchi and second by Lance Kennedy to approve the addition of
      Somerset and Somerset-Berkley Public School Districts to membership of
      the READS Collaborative.  No discussion.  Motion approved unanimously. 
C.  2012-1013 School Calendar: A draft for next year’s school calendar was submitted to committee based on the recommendation of the Administrative Leadership Team and the Superintendent. The calendar was set with the best dates for teacher professional days, early release, etc. A motion was made by Lance Kennedy to approve calendar as submitted. Cally Minahan second the motion.  No discussion, all in favor.  
D.  Field trip request:  A motion was made by Kevin Walsh to approve the MHS Symphonic Band trip to annual Music Festival held on May 4, 2012 at Six Flags, Agawam, MA.  Motion was second by Cally Minahan.  Approved unanimously. 
VIII   Reports from School Committee:  None.
IX     Executive Session - The Chair asked for a motion to adjourn to Executive Session for the purpose of discussing strategies for on-going negotiations not to return to open session.  Kevin Walsh made the motion, Gina Marie Hanlon Cavicchi second the motion.  All in favor. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:08 p.m.

Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
Next regularly scheduled meeting:  March 12, 2012
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